

**Community Health Literacy in the ACT:** 

**Environmental Scan** 

Feburary 2020

Author:Sarah Spiller, Community Health Literacy Project OfficerContact:Darlene Cox, Executive DirectorPhone: 02 6230 7800, Email: <a href="mailto:darlenecox@hcca.org.au">darlenecox@hcca.org.au</a>



Health Care Consumers' Association 100 Maitland Street Hackett ACT 2602 Phone: 02 6230 7800 Email: darlenecox@hcca.org.au

Suggested citation: Spiller, S. *Community Health Literacy in the ACT: Environmental Scan.* Canberra, Australia: Health Care Consumers' Association. February 2020



A catalogue record for this book is available from the National Library of Australia



This work is licensed under a <u>Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-ShareAlike 4.0 International License</u>.

# About the Health Care Consumers' Association

The **Health Care Consumers' Association (HCCA)** is a health promotion agency and the peak consumer advocacy organisation in the Canberra region. HCCA provides a voice for consumers on local health issues and provides opportunities for health care consumers to participate in all levels of health service planning, policy development and decision making.

HCCA involves consumers through:

- consumer representation and consumer and community consultations
- training in health rights and navigating the health system
- community forums and information sessions about health services
- research into consumer experience of human services.

# **Acknowledgements**

This project was supported by the ACT Health Directorate. HCCA acknowledges the assistance of the ACT Health Directorate Policy and Partnerships Branch.

HCCA acknowledges with appreciation the guidance and contribution of the Community Health Literacy Project Reference Group:

- Shelley McInnis, Consumer Representative, HCCA
- Purity Goj, Policy Officer, Mental Health Consumer Network
- Nicole Kefford, Policy Partnerships and Programs, ACT Health Directorate
- Louise Botha, Acting Senior Manager Patient Experience and Quality
  Improvement, Canberra Health Service
- Kathryn Dwan, Policy Officer, Mental Health Consumer Network
- Karen Caldwell, Director of Clinical Governance, Calvary Public Hospital Bruce
- Belinda Yates, Clinical Governance and Quality Manager, Calvary Public Hospital Bruce
- Anais le Gall, Health Pathways Manager, Capital Health Network

HCCA thanks the individual HCCA members, and the staff and volunteers of health care services, consumer organisations and community services who participated in our consultation between February and July 2019. This included representatives of:

- ACT Council of Social Service (ACTCOSS)
- ACT Down Syndrome Association
- ACT Health Directorate
- ACT Shelter
- AIDS Action Council
- Alcohol, Tobacco and Other Drugs Association (ATODA)
- Asthma Foundation
- Bosom Buddies
- Calvary Public Hospital Bruce
- Canberra Alliance for Harm Minimisation and Advocacy (CAHMA)
- Canberra Health Services
- Canberra Multicultural Community Forum
- Cancer Council ACT
- Capital Health Network (ACT Primary Health Network)
- Carers ACT
- Companion House
- Congress of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Nurses and Midwives (CATSINaM)
- Consumers Health Forum of Australia (CHF)
- COORDINARE (South East NSW Primary Health Network)
- Council on the Ageing ACT (COTA ACT)
- Heart Foundation ACT
- Hepatitis ACT
- HCCA Health of Older People Consumer Reference Group
- Mental Health Community Coalition
- Mental Health Consumer Network

- Migrant and Refugee Resettlement Service (MARRS)
- NSW Clinical Excellence Commission
- Pain Support ACT
- Palliative Care ACT
- Partners in Culturally Appropriate Care (PICAC) NSW/ACT
- People with Disabilities ACT
- Red Cross ACT
- Self-Help Organisations United Together (SHOUT)
- Sexual Health and Family Planning ACT
- Women With Disabilities ACT
- Women's Centre for Health Matters

# Contents

About the Health Care Consumers' Association	3
Acknowledgements	4
Section 1. Executive Summary	7
Section 2. Background	10
Section 3. Health literacy	12
Section 4. What builds health literacy? Evidence and practice review	15
Section 5. Community health literacy in the ACT	19
Section 6. Policy, organisational and professional frameworks in the ACT	25
Section 7. Existing health literacy initiatives in the ACT	28
Section 8. Consultation findings	35
8.1. Learning from consumer and community organisations	35
8.2. Learning from representatives of health care organisations	37
Section 9. Future directions	40
Section 10. References	43

## Boxes and Tables

Box 1: Attributes of health literate organisations	.13
Table 1: Health literacy action areas and example actions	.15
Table 2: Additional action areas and example actions	.17
Table 3: Health literacy initiatives in ACT health care organisations	.29
Table 4: Community and consumer-led initiatives that support health literacy	.32

# **Section 1. Executive Summary**

The ACT - like all other Australian states and territories - endorsed the National Statement on Health Literacy in 2014. The Statement makes it clear that action is needed to improve *individual health literacy* and the *health literacy environment*.

*Individual health literacy* is a term to describe the skills, knowledge, motivation, confidence and personal networks that people need to get, understand and act on health information in daily life.<sup>1</sup>

The *health literacy environment* describes the settings in which people seek health information, make health decisions, and use health services.<sup>2</sup>

Good health literacy is central to good health and to safe, high quality care. Low individual health literacy, and complex health literacy environments, create risks for patient safety and contribute to poor consumer health outcomes.<sup>3</sup>

Health literacy strengths and challenges for communities in the ACT and region are consistent with those experienced in other metropolitan and urban areas of Australia. Recent data from the Australian Bureau of Statistics suggests that most people who use health services in the ACT are confident in their health literacy skills. However, a significant minority report challenges in areas including navigating the health system, and assessing the quality of health information.<sup>4</sup> The only nationally representative survey of the health literacy of Australians found in 2006 that 44 per cent of ACT residents have a level of health literacy that means they would struggle with daily health-related tasks, such as calculating the right dose of a medication.<sup>5</sup>

Health literacy is a "state, not a trait".<sup>6</sup> It is not a fixed personal characteristic. Most people who use health services in the ACT will face health literacy challenges at some point in their life.<sup>7</sup> In the ACT as nationally, people facing socioeconomic disadvantage, Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people, people of culturally and linguistically diverse backgrounds, people with multiple chronic conditions and people with disabilities are more likely than others to experience health literacy challenges.

There is an international research and practice consensus that better community health literacy can be achieved by action in four areas:

- Improving communication between health professionals and health care consumers and carers,
- Improving information resources for health care consumers,
- Taking action to make health services and the health system easier to access and to navigate, and
- Changing the culture and systems of health care organisations, so that these support health literacy.<sup>8</sup>

ACT policy frameworks and standards for health care organisations and professionals encourage and in some cases mandate action in these areas. Relevant work is being led by health care providers, community services, consumer organisations, ACT Government Directorates and other agencies including ACT schools. While this work is wide-ranging, there is a focus on supporting individual health literacy by developing and disseminating consumer information resources and educating consumers and patients. There is less focus on assisting people to

develop health literacy skills (for example, assessing health information) and the confidence to use these skills (for example, by asking questions of health care providers). However, community and consumer organisations hold expertise in these areas, and some innovative work is taking place.

This report identifies key gaps in the ACT's response to community health literacy challenges. These are:

- The absence of a jurisdiction-level framework to guide health literacy improvement in the ACT.
- Limited coordination of work led by diverse organisations, and few opportunities for the organisations, staff and volunteers involved to share and learn from each other's experiences.
- Limited focus on the connection between health literacy and patient safety, and low community awareness of this connection, and
- Unmet consumer demand for health literacy skills development opportunities, including in the context of self-managing one or more chronic conditions.

In addition there is an opportunity to strengthen health and community services' awareness of the health literacy strengths and barriers for culturally and linguistically diverse communities in the ACT, and the strategies that members of these communities use to self-manage chronic health conditions.

Finally, while people who access community services can face significant health literacy challenges, the staff and volunteers of these organisations have few training or development opportunities to support them build service users' health literacy.

In response to these gaps, this report makes the following recommendations for the ACT Health Directorate:

- 1. Develop and implement a Health Literacy Framework to guide an ACT-wide approach to health literacy. A draft Framework has been developed as part of this project.
- 2. Support the establishment of a Health Literacy Network for the ACT in 2019-2021, to provide opportunities for cross-agency learning and professional development.
- 3. Support development, pilot and delivery of health literacy training for community sector workers in 2019-21.
- 4. Support development of an online health literacy resource for the ACT, to raise awareness of health literacy issues and support improvement. This resource will provide practical skills-based health literacy resources for consumer organisations, community services, health professionals and consumers. This will include a focus on health literacy resources related to patient safety, self-management of chronic conditions and assessing the quality of health information.<sup>9</sup>
- 5. Support action research about the health literacy strengths and challenges for culturally and linguistically diverse groups in the ACT, particularly in relation to chronic conditions self-management.

6. Support action research to identify the factors that support consumers with multiple chronic conditions to develop health literacy skills, confidence and motivation.

The report makes the following recommendations for health services in the ACT:

- 7. Develop health literacy improvement plans that reflect the action areas in the ACT Health Directorate's Health Literacy Framework.
- 8. Partner with the NPS MedicineWise *Choosing Wisely* initiative, to support health professionals and consumers to consider the risks and benefits of tests and treatments and to make informed choices for safe, high value care.
- 9. Provide staff training and development in interpersonal communication techniques, and the connection between patient safety and health literacy. Other training and development opportunities identified by this project relate to culturally competent care, culturally safe care for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people, and involving people with intellectual disabilities or cognitive impairment in shared decision-making. Training in these areas should be supported by organisational commitment to these areas, and ongoing quality improvement processes.
- 10. Ensure policies and practices support consumers to use communication aids where that is their preference.
- 11. Improve processes to identify carers, recognise and respond to carers' health needs, and support the role carers play in patient safety.

The report also recommends that:

- 12. Agencies that develop professional standards and codes of conduct for health care professionals more consistently address health literacy-related competencies in these codes and standards.
- 13. The ACT Public Library Service, consumer organisations and health care organisations explore opportunities to enhance the role public libraries play in support of health literacy, for example by adopting the *Words for Wellbeing* scheme.
- 14. Higher education and training providers in the ACT explore opportunities to strengthen the focus on health literacy knowledge and skills development for future health professionals.

Progressing these opportunities will require collaborative work between ACT Government Directorates, health services, education and training providers, community and consumer organisations and other agencies including libraries.

# Section 2. Background

#### About this report

This report shares learning from research and consultation on the topic of community health literacy in the ACT and region. Between February and July 2019 HCCA consulted with more than 70 representatives of consumer organisations, community services and health care organisations in two workshops, semi-structured interviews and an online survey. HCCA also reviewed Australian and international health literacy initiatives, and relevant academic and policy literature, to identify initiatives that could meet community needs in the ACT.

This report:

- documents community health literacy strengths and barriers in the ACT and surrounding NSW region
- maps existing initiatives and services that support health literacy
- identifies initiatives in other jurisdictions that could be adapted for the ACT, and
- recommends actions to improve community health literacy, including work for implementation in 2019-21.

Consistent with the requirements of Schedule 2 of the contract between HCCA and the ACT Health Directorate for the Community Health Literacy Project, this document is **an environmental scan and report on the health literacy context in the ACT**.

The report's findings are relevant to people who work for health care services, or are involved with consumer organisations. The findings are also relevant to volunteers and staff of community services that assist vulnerable people who may face health literacy challenges.

The findings will inform a Health Literacy Framework for the ACT Health Directorate, the Health Directorate's ongoing policy development related to health literacy and HCCA's work in support of community health literacy.

#### Report structure

Sections 2 to 4 of this report provide a general background on health literacy. Section 5 to 8 provide ACT specific information and Section 9 provides conclusions and recommendations

#### Methods

Research and consultation for this project involved:

- Review of organisational and jurisdictional health literacy plans developed by other Australian jurisdictions and by overseas jurisdictions with comparable health systems,
- Identification and review of key data relating to health literacy in the ACT,

#### Health Care Consumers' Association

Community Health Literacy in the ACT: Environmental Scan

- A survey for health and community services, to map existing work in support of health literacy in the ACT and region,
- Semi-structured interviews with representatives of health care organisations consumer organisations and community sector organisations, and
- Two workshops with representatives of consumer and community organisations.

Data gathered in workshops, interviews and the survey were analysed to identify key themes relating to community health literacy strengths and challenges, factors enabling improvement in levels of health literacy, and gaps and priorities for future work.

Findings from consultation with consumer and community organisations were shared with participating organisations with the invitation to make corrections, additions and other suggestions. Minor changes have been made in response to feedback received.

The project was overseen by a Reference Group that advised on methods, findings and recommendations. It brought together representatives of the Mental Health Consumer Network, ACT Health Directorate, Canberra Health Services, Calvary Public Hospital Bruce, Capital Health Network and HCCA.

# **Section 3. Health literacy**

#### Defining health literacy

The National Statement on Health Literacy, to which all Australian governments have agreed, recognises that action is needed to build *the health literacy of individuals*, and to improve the *health literacy environment*.

*Individual health literacy* refers to the knowledge, skills, motivation, confidence, capabilities and personal networks that people draw on to get, understand and act on health information and make decisions about their health in everyday life.<sup>10</sup>

The health literacy environment refers to the settings in which people seek health information and receive health care. This includes buildings, signage and maps, policies and processes, information resources such as websites and brochures, and interpersonal communication with clinical and non-clinical staff in health care services.<sup>11</sup>

Health literacy is central to good health and to safe, high quality care. It helps people to stay well, recover from injury or illness, and live well with an ongoing condition or disability. Having low health literacy puts people at risk of poor health, going to hospital more often, poor recovery after being in hospital, making mistakes when taking medication, and needing health procedures or treatments that may have risks or financial costs.<sup>12</sup> People with lower health literacy are more likely than others to face difficulty accessing health services, and to have poor control of ongoing conditions such as Type 2 Diabetes or heart disease, which can impact negatively on their quality of life.<sup>13</sup> They are also more likely to have poor health in later life, and to experience an adverse event while receiving care.<sup>14</sup> Having low health literacy and being cared for in a complex health literacy environment increase the risk of avoidable patient harm - including emotional, financial and physical harm.<sup>15</sup>

#### Individual health literacy: skills, confidence and knowledge

Individual health literacy includes the *basic skills* that people need to understand health information, for example literacy, numeracy and problem-solving. Health literacy also includes *interactive and communication skills* such as expressing ideas, listening, asking questions, assessing information and applying it to changing circumstances. These skills make it possible for people to make informed decisions about their health, and decide between health care options. It can take time, support and practice as well as motivation and confidence to develop and use these skills.<sup>16</sup> For many people, supportive personal networks - for example of family, peers or colleagues - are essential to developing and using health literacy skills.<sup>17</sup> Health literacy also includes *critical literacy skills*. These are the conceptual and social skills that allow people to gain greater control over their circumstances, including by participating in health care improvement processes and collective action to address health care issues.<sup>18</sup>

Many definitions of health literacy emphasise that it involves a *process of consumer empowerment* in which people develop skills, confidence, knowledge and networks

that allow them to participate in decisions about their own health, and take part in decisions about how health services are delivered.<sup>19</sup>

#### A community, professional, organisational and system asset

Health literacy is not only about individuals. It is also an asset for families and communities, health professionals, health care organisations and health systems. *Communities* with high health literacy are better able to thrive despite challenges such as pressure on health services and the growing number of people of living with long-term conditions.<sup>20</sup> *Health literate professionals* present information in ways that improve people's understanding and ability to act on information. Professionals who do this are better able to partner with consumers in decision-making, which has demonstrated benefits not only for patient outcomes but also for staff satisfaction and retention.<sup>21</sup> *Health literate organisations* understand the health literacy issues affecting people who use their services, and take action to improve the health literacy environment.<sup>22</sup>

## Box 1: Attributes of health literate organisations

A health literate organisation:

1. Makes health literacy integral to its mission, structure, and operations.

2. Integrates health literacy into planning, evaluation measures, patient safety, and quality improvement.

3. Prepares the workforce to be health literate and monitors progress.

4. Includes populations served in the design, implementation, and evaluation of health information and services.

5. Meets the needs of populations with a range of health literacy skills while avoiding stigmatisation.

6. Uses health literacy strategies in interpersonal communications and confirms understanding at all points of contact.

7. Provides easy access to health information and services and navigation assistance.

8. Designs and distributes print, audiovisual, and social media content that is easy to understand and act on.

9. Addresses health literacy in high-risk situations, including care transitions and communications about medicines.

10. Communicates clearly what health plans cover and what individuals will have to pay for services.<sup>23</sup>

*Health literate health care systems* provide "equal, easy and shame-free access to and delivery of health care and health information", and are better placed to reduce preventable illness and provide high quality and safe care.<sup>24</sup> They are also better able to reduce unnecessary health care costs associated with low health literacy,

which are estimated to account for between 2 per cent and 5 per cent of national health budgets.<sup>25</sup>

Building health literacy is a shared responsibility of health service leaders, health care professionals and other health care staff, consumers and carers, community services and other agencies including libraries, schools and higher education and training providers.<sup>26</sup>

#### Conclusion

There is a clear case for action to improve individual health literacy, and the health literacy environment. When community health literacy is strong and the health literacy environment is positive, communities are healthier and more resilient, and health care is safer for people. Health professionals are more satisfied in their work, and health care organisations are more efficient. Consumers and carers are better able to act on health information, make decisions about their care and look after their health.

# Section 4. What builds health literacy? Evidence and practice review

#### Key messages

Health services and other agencies can take many practical steps to make it simpler for people to:

- get, understand and act on health information that is relevant, recent, reliable and trustworthy,
- communicate well and be understood by health professionals, so their needs are met,
- access health services and navigate the health system and
- change organisational culture and systems so these support health literacy.

There are many initiatives in each of these areas that organisations in the ACT can learn from, including initiatives that promote health literacy as a patient safety issue.

#### Areas for action

Health literacy strategies, frameworks and initiatives in Australian jurisdictions and comparable overseas countries consistently focus on the areas detailed in tables 1 and 2 below. Section 10 provides links to the initiatives in this table.

Action area	Example actions
Improving consumer information resources	<ul> <li>Use guidelines when developing consumer resources or choosing existing material (for example the ACT Health Directorate Consumer Handouts Policy or the Guide to Producing and Sourcing Quality Health Information developed for Safer Care Victoria)<sup>27</sup>.</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>Provide trustworthy consumer information in non-clinical settings (for example the Words for Wellbeing program in public libraries).<sup>28</sup></li> </ul>
	• Provide consumer information in a variety of ways to meet needs and preferences of different audiences, including but not limited to online via internet-connected mobile devices (for example Illawarra Shoalhaven Primary Health Network's <i>MySurgery</i> app and magazine). <sup>29</sup>

## Table 1: Health literacy action areas and example actions

Improving interpersonal communication between consumers and health	<ul> <li>Train and support staff to use approaches that improve patient understanding (for example <i>Teach Back</i>.)<sup>30</sup></li> </ul>
professionals	• Train and support staff to use communication techniques that build empathy and help ensure care responds to patient priorities (for example <i>What Matters to You?</i> conversations). <sup>31</sup>
	<ul> <li>Train and support staff to provide culturally competent care.<sup>32</sup></li> </ul>
	Promote use of interpreters.
	<ul> <li>Promote use of consumer-controlled communication resources (for example <i>Health Passports</i>).<sup>33</sup></li> </ul>
Making health services and the health system easier to access and navigate	<ul> <li>Create cross-service networks to identify people who cannot access services due to cost issues, and fund free service access.<sup>34</sup></li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>Introduce and evaluate patient navigator and care coordination roles.<sup>35</sup></li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>Use the <i>First Impressions</i> or <i>Walking</i> <i>Interview</i> methods to identify wayfinding improvements. <sup>36</sup></li> </ul>
Changing organisational culture and systems so that these support health literacy	<ul> <li>Use validated organisational self-assessment tools to set a benchmark for performance and to measure change.</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>Ensure quality improvement processes address health literacy.</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>Report to the public on organisational health literacy aims and achievements at regular intervals.</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>Make an organisational commitment to improving health literacy.</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>Identify organisational leaders and champions of health literacy.</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>Raise the profile of health literacy issues (for example by observing Drop the Jargon Day or Health Literacy Week).</li> </ul>
	• Improve information management systems so that health professionals are less reliant on consumers and carers to coordinate information and repeat their story. <sup>37</sup>

Some jurisdiction-level plans also focus on the following additional areas for change.

Action area	Example actions
Prioritise health literacy in higher risk situations	• Review and improve correspondence with consumers, for example discharge notes and outpatient appointment letters, to identify opportunities for these to support health literacy including by providing clear information about self-care and self-management. <sup>38</sup>
	<ul> <li>Develop consumer information resources that support consumer understanding of patient safety risks and ways to promote safety. Examples include the Western Australian Government's <i>Patient First</i> initiative<sup>39</sup>, the Health Consumers' Council of Western Australia's <i>Going to Hospital, a</i> <i>consumer guide</i> and <i>Staying safe when</i> <i>using health services</i> publications<sup>40</sup>, and United States Joint Commission's <i>Speak Up</i> program.<sup>41</sup></li> </ul>
Support health professionals and consumers to make informed choices	• NPS MedicineWise's <i>Choosing Wisely</i> initiative <sup>42</sup> promotes conversations about the risks and benefits of tests and treatments, and encourages health professionals, consumers and systems to move away from low-value care.
Community and human services systems support health literacy	• Train and support community sector workers to help their clients navigate the health system and build health literacy, for example the Scottish NHS <i>Link Worker</i> program. <sup>43</sup>
Education system supports health literacy	<ul> <li>Expand the role of school nurses in health literacy.</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>Integrate health literacy into higher education and training of future health professionals.</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>Incorporate health literacy skills training in adult literacy and numeracy education, and English language education for recent migrants and refugees.<sup>44</sup></li> </ul>

## Table 2: Additional action areas and example actions

#### Conclusions

While there is a strong case for action in these areas, the evidence about which specific actions or interventions are most effective is less clear. A good practice principle in this area is that community members, consumers and representatives of services hold valuable knowledge about what is necessary, possible and best in local settings.<sup>45</sup> The next sections describe the community health literacy context in the ACT, and findings from consultation with representatives of health care providers, community services and consumer groups.

# Section 5. Community health literacy in the ACT

#### Key points

- Health literacy challenges in the ACT are consistent with those faced nationally.
- Some groups of people are more likely than the general population to face health literacy challenges. This includes people with limited formal education and people working in low-income employment, people of culturally and linguistically diverse backgrounds, Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people, people with disabilities, and people with one or more chronic condition.
- People's health literacy strengths and challenges, their health information needs, and their preferences for how information is delivered, may change over the course of their life.

#### Population data about health literacy

In 2006, the Australian Bureau of Statistics (ABS) released national data that measured health literacy as a component of adult literacy, numeracy and problemsolving skills. This survey found that 44% of people in the ACT had a level of health literacy which meant they could face difficulty completing every day health-related tasks, for example calculating the dose of an over the counter medication.<sup>46</sup> Nationally, this survey found that 60% of people in Australia had a level of health literacy inadequate to daily health-related challenges. The ACT's comparatively strong result may have reflected the jurisdiction's relative proportion of residents with higher education qualifications and incomes above the national average, both factors associated with better individual health literacy.<sup>47</sup>

More recent ABS health literacy data released in April 2019, which used a different methodology to measure nine health literacy competencies,<sup>1</sup> does *not* suggest significant differences between the ACT residents and people in other urban parts of Australia. This data indicates that most ACT residents feel positive about their health literacy, particularly about their relationship with health care providers, their access to information to manage their own health, and social support for health. However, a significant minority of ACT survey respondents reported facing health literacy challenges. Of these respondents:

- Almost 20 per cent reported difficulty appraising information.
- Just over 15 per cent reported difficulty navigating the health care system.
- More than 10% reported difficulty "actively engaging" with their health care providers.<sup>48</sup>

Reflecting the situation nationally, some communities and groups of people in the ACT are more likely to have lower health literacy and to face significant demands on

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>For example, feeling understood and supported by health care providers, social support for health and ability to find good health information.

their health literacy. There is a close association between lower socioeconomic status, and lower health literacy. Adults with limited literacy and numeracy skills, people working in low-paid and low-skilled jobs, and people without a post-school qualification in the ACT and region are more likely to have lower health literacy.<sup>49</sup> People who live outside metropolitan areas are also more likely to be affected by health literacy challenges.

#### People with one or more chronic conditions

People with multiple chronic conditions are more likely to feel negative about their ability to manage their own health and are less likely to have social support for health than other people.<sup>50</sup> By necessity, people with two or more ongoing health conditions often develop a range of health literacy skills, and strategies to protect their safety while receiving care - for example, carrying documentation about their care preferences and medical history. However even people with high health literacy can face challenges when their circumstances change, for example when diagnosed with a new condition.<sup>51</sup> People with multiple chronic conditions who participated in consultation for this project indicated that it can be difficult to get health information that reflects the interplay of their different health conditions.

Many people in the ACT have one or more chronic condition. The most recent ACT Chief Health Officer's Report observes that:

"More than half of all adults in the ACT had at least one of the following: arthritis, asthma, back problems, cancer, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, cardiovascular disease, diabetes and mental health conditions. Of all adults, 23.2% had at least two of these chronic diseases. Of those aged 45 years and over, 44.8% had at least two of these conditions." <sup>52</sup>

Supporting people to build their health literacy skills, confidence and motivation is recognised as part of safe, high quality care for people who have one or more chronic condition.<sup>53</sup>

#### Culturally and linguistically diverse communities

People of culturally and linguistically diverse backgrounds are more likely than the rest of the population to face health literacy challenges. Migrants to Australia can experience tensions between their cultural understandings of health and illness, and the biomedical model of Australian health care.<sup>54</sup> In addition, migrants' experiences of health care in their countries of origin shapes their expectations of care in Australia, and this can affect patterns of service use and under-use.<sup>55</sup> For example, refugees and migrants from countries with poor health systems may lack trust in public-funded health services. Lack of familiarity with the Australian and ACT health and human services systems means that people of culturally and linguistically diverse backgrounds may not know where to go for health information or services.<sup>56</sup>

People with limited English language proficiency can face significant barriers to good communication about their health care needs.<sup>57</sup> Participants in consultation for this project have suggested that health professionals do not always recognise when a patient requires an interpreter. Even when interpreters are engaged, people may feel that their understanding of the situation is brushed aside or overlooked.<sup>58</sup> Refugees

may have past experiences of trauma, placing an onus on services and professionals to deliver trauma-informed care.<sup>59</sup>

The ACT and region's culturally and linguistically diverse population is growing, and is expected to continue to grow in coming years. At present, approximately 28 per cent of the ACT population was born overseas, and the ACT's largest migrant populations are from England (13,300 people), China (11,900 people) and India (10,900 people). The Philippines, Vietnam, Malaysia, Sri Lanka, South Korea, Italy, and Germany are among the top 20 countries of origin for international migrants to the ACT.<sup>60</sup>

Data consistently indicates that people born outside of Australia have lower health literacy than the Australian-born population. However, published data for the ACT and surrounding NSW region reveals little about the specific health literacy strengths and barriers of either emerging migrant or refugee communities, or well-established communities that now include an ageing population.

#### Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people

Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people in the ACT and region experience a greater incidence of chronic conditions than the general population, and are over-represented among people living with poverty.<sup>61</sup> In the ACT, Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people report having a level of psychological distress more than three than times higher than non-Indigenous people.<sup>62</sup> The National Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Health Plan (2012-2023) recognises that a focus on health literacy is one part of an approach to improving the health and wellbeing of Indigenous Australians.<sup>63</sup>

Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people often report feeling culturally unsafe in hospitals.<sup>64</sup> Representatives of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander community and health services who took part in this project reported that this can compound the stress and anxiety that is often associated with hospital, particularly with in-patient care in emergency circumstances. The Capital Health Network reports that "some Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander patients and families experience barriers" to mainstream primary health care services.<sup>65</sup> Participants in consultation for this project reported that general practitioners and practices have a varied awareness of health issues affecting Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people.

Health services can improve care by understanding the culture and health needs of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander communities who access their services, using culturally appropriate signage and information resources, working with Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander organisations to identify and meet information needs,<sup>66</sup> and having current knowledge about health care initiatives for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people. As an example, consultation participants advised that general practitioners and community pharmacists do not always know about the Closing the Gap PBS Co-Payment measure, under which Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people with a chronic illness can access free or low-cost medicines.<sup>67</sup>

#### People with disabilities

People with disabilities can face additional health literacy barriers. People who have National Disability Insurance Scheme (NDIS) plans must have high health literacy in

order to manage their plans and negotiate NDIS requirements. People who are ineligible for the NDIS can face challenges in finding information about what services are available and accessing services.<sup>68</sup> This is also an issue for people who may be eligible for the NDIS but choose not to participate. The way health facilities are designed can make it hard for people with physical disabilities to physically access services, for example if kerbs are too high for people who use wheelchairs, scooters or walkers. People with vision or hearing impairments may require information in accessible formats. People with intellectual disabilities or cognitive impairment may require support and time to take part in supported decision-making. Some people with disabilities prefer to communicate with health care professionals by using communication tools, for example communication boards or health passports.<sup>69</sup> Participants in consultation for this project advised that health service staff are not always familiar with these tools, and services do not always have clear processes in place to support their use. Improvement in this area would support health literacy.

#### Carers

Unpaid carers face significant demands on their health literacy, and their health and social support needs are often overlooked.<sup>70</sup> Carers play an important role in protecting the safety of the person they care for, but this role is not always well-recognised by health care organisations or professionals.<sup>71</sup> Participants in consultation for this project advised that better identification of family carers, recognition of the needs of carers, and involvement of carers and family members in decision-making would support the role that carers play in patient safety. These issues affect many people who use health services in the ACT: approximately 44,800 ACT residents care for a family member or friend.<sup>72</sup>

#### Older people

People aged over 65 are recognised as a group that may require health literacy assistance.<sup>73</sup> However, recent ABS data suggests older people may also be more likely than others to have health literacy strengths including the capacity to actively manage their health and to engage with health care providers.<sup>74</sup> Older people with other risk factors for poor health literacy, for example multiple chronic conditions, cognitive decline or loss of vision, hearing or memory, are more likely to experience poor health as a result of low health literacy.<sup>75</sup>

In the ACT, there has been a reduction in recent years in the numbers of GPs attending Residential Aged Care Facilities (RACFs).<sup>76</sup> This poses a challenge for the health literacy of RACF residents as well as for their health generally, as GPs are a key source of health information. Registered Nurses employed in RACFs are often responsible for the nursing care of many residents, meaning that residents and their families are highly reliant on personal care workers and Enrolled Nurses to identify and respond to health care needs. While the significant challenges related to aged care quality, safety and workforce sustainability<sup>77</sup> are beyond the scope of this report, this situation indicate that personal care workers and Enrolled Nurses in RACFs may benefit from additional opportunities to build skills, confidence and knowledge related to health literacy.

Like the general population, older people have diverse preferences with regards to how they prefer to receive health information. Participants in this project expressed that while online delivery of information will suit some older people, this group is less likely than the general population to have strong internet search skills, or internet access. Older people on low and fixed incomes, including public housing residents, are less likely than the general population to use internet-connected mobile devices or have computers in their homes, and can face information barriers because health information is increasingly delivered online.

#### Children and young people

Children and young people require support and education to develop their health literacy skills, knowledge and confidence so that they can manage their own health and health care needs more independently. Young people in complex circumstances and experiencing socioeconomic disadvantage face additional health literacy barriers.<sup>78</sup>

#### Anyone can be affected

Anyone can be affected by low health literacy. It is not a fixed individual capacity, and can change over the life course and depending on personal circumstances. Individual health literacy tends to be lower when people are unwell, fatigued or stressed – all experiences that often accompany use of health care services.<sup>79</sup> Health experiences such as injury or illness, considering a test or treatment, diagnosis with a long-term condition, becoming a parent or taking on a caring role for a family member or friend, can also test health literacy capacity.

#### Conclusions

This discussion has identified that health literacy strengths and challenges in the ACT are consistent with those faced across Australia. There are opportunities for health care services in the ACT to:

- Improve identification of carers and their health and social support needs, and support carers to play a role in patient safety,
- Promote health initiatives for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people, including promoting general practice and community pharmacy awareness of the Closing the Gap PBS co-payment initiative,
- Respond to the needs, preferences and circumstances of the groups of people who are most at risk of low health literacy,
- Adapt health communication strategies to meet the needs and preferences of people of different ages and stages in life, and
- Introduce policies and practices that support consumers to use communication aids where that is their preference.

Because health literacy challenges can affect anyone, health services and professionals should share information and speak in ways that everyone will find

easy to understand, and avoid pre-judging a person's level of health literacy. This is sometimes called a *universal precautions* approach to health literacy.<sup>80</sup>

# Section 6. Policy, organisational and professional frameworks in the ACT

#### Key messages

This section reviews ACT Government policy frameworks, and organisational and professional standards that apply to health care providers in the ACT. It shows that:

- The policy environment in the ACT encourages action on health literacy, and
- Organisational standards, and professional competency frameworks, support or require action on health literacy.

The aim of the review is to indicate the general state of these aspects of the health literacy environment. It does not seek to cover every professional standard or policy document related to health literacy in the ACT.

#### Policy and funding frameworks

ACT Government policy frameworks recognise the importance of health literacy. For example, the ACT Health Directorate's Digital Health Strategy commits to improving the management of digital information so that the system is less reliant on consumers and carers "telling their story" multiple times to different health professionals. The Strategy also commits to providing more information via an ACT Health Directorate digital platform, for example real time data on waiting times at health services, to help consumers make informed choices about service use.<sup>81</sup>

The ACT Health Quality Strategy recognises that health literacy is a driver and enabler of safe and high quality care.<sup>82</sup> It observes that:

"An organisational commitment to improve health literacy is required to help people understand information about health and health care and how they apply that information to their lives, and use it to make decisions."<sup>83</sup>

The draft Territory Wide Health Services Framework makes a commitment to support the health literacy of parents of babies, infants and young children, including families at risk of poor health outcomes.<sup>84</sup> The ACT Chronic Conditions Strategy (which ended in 2018) aimed to support health literacy by encouraging people to be involved developing their care plan.<sup>85</sup> Initiatives led by the Community Services Directorate under the ACT Human Services Blueprint are also relevant as they proceed from the principle that human and community services should be easy to navigate and should respond to the needs of service users.<sup>86</sup> The ACT Health Directorate's forthcoming Preventative Health Strategy is an opportunity to address the connections between health literacy and preventative health interventions.

Healthcare funding arrangements also support action on health literacy. In particular, the bilateral funding agreement between the Commonwealth and ACT governments for *Co-ordinated care reforms to improve patient health outcomes and reduce avoidable demand for health services*, which concludes in December 2019, commits ACT Health to work in partnership with other agencies to improve consumer and organisational health literacy by:

- Providing information to consumers through a range of mediums,
- Supporting consumers to self-manage chronic conditions, and
- Ensuring that clinicians and other relevant staff incorporate health literacy principles in all communication with consumers.<sup>87</sup>

#### Organisational and professional frameworks

Key health service quality frameworks, including the National Quality and Safety Health Service (NQSHS) Standards and the Royal Australian College of General Practitioner's Standards for General Practice, require action to address health literacy.

NQSHS accredited health services must demonstrate that they "communicate with patients in a way that supports effective partnerships". Standard 2, Partnering with Consumers, includes three Standards that are directly relevant to health literacy. These are:

Standard 2.8: The health service organisation uses communication mechanisms that are tailored to the diversity of the consumers who use its services and, where relevant, the diversity of the local community.

Standard 2.9: Where information for patients, consumers, carers, families and consumers about health and health services is developed internally, the organisation involves consumer sin its development and review

Standard 2.10: The health service organisation supports clinicians to communicate with patients, carers, families and consumers about health and health care so that:

- a. Information is provided in a way that meets the needs of patients, carers, families and consumers
- b. Information is easy to understand and use
- *c.* The clinical needs of patients are addressed while they are in the health service organisation and
- *d.* Information needs for ongoing care are provided on discharge.<sup>88</sup>

The RACGP's *Standards for General Practice* Criterion C1.3, *Informed Patient Decisions,* includes a statement that health literacy is important to shared decision-making and informed patient decision-making. This standard encourages general practitioners to consider the health literacy level of their patients, and tailor their information and communication accordingly. It also suggests action that general practitioners could take, for example, using flipcharts and diagrams to explain health concepts and processes to patients.<sup>89</sup>

Professional standards and codes of conduct for health professionals vary in terms of how directly they address health literacy. For example, the Code of Conduct for Medical Practitioners does not include the term 'health literacy', but its Standard 3, Working with Patients, recognises the importance of doctor-patient partnerships based on respect, openness, trust and good communication (3.2). The Code of Conduct for Surgeons doesn't mention health literacy but does commit surgeons to

using interpreters where required by people of culturally and linguistically diverse backgrounds. The Standards for Registered Nurses do not mention health literacy explicitly but include the following closely associated competencies:

- Standard 2.4: Provides support and directs people to resources to optimise health related decisions, and
- Standard 3.2: Provides the information and education required to enhance people's control over health.<sup>90</sup>

Other standards do use the term 'health literacy' to articulate key professional competencies. For example, the Standards for Nurse Practitioners commit nurse practitioners to "contribute... to health literacy by sharing knowledge with the person receiving care to achieve evidence-informed management plan". The Professional Practice Standards for Pharmacists includes a focus on health literacy in the context of medicines information. Standard 6 commits pharmacists to:

"develop resources and skills to provide services and education consistent with health literacy principles and empower patients by providing appropriate information and resources so that they can actively participate to achieve their own healthcare goals."

This Standard also requires pharmacists to respond to the digital literacy needs of patients and the community.

#### Conclusions

There is a strongly enabling environment for action to improve health literacy in the ACT. There is an opportunity for professional standards and codes of conduct for health professionals to more consistently address health literacy competencies.

# Section 7. Existing health literacy initiatives in the ACT

#### Key messages

- A range of work in support of health literacy is occurring in the ACT. This work is led by ACT Government Directorates, health services and other agencies including ACT schools. Community services and consumer organisations also have established programs of work that relate to health literacy.
- There is a concentration of work that aims to improve individual health literacy by providing consumer information and education in areas including healthy lifestyles, chronic conditions self-management, and understanding what health services are available in the ACT.
- Fewer initiatives aim to build the confidence, motivation, skills and social networks that consumers often need in order to put health literacy knowledge into practice. Community and consumer organisations hold expertise in this area.

This section indicates the scope of work occurring in the ACT. It does not aim to provide an exhaustive list of all relevant work occurring in the ACT.

#### Work led by health care organisations

Within ACT health care organisations there is a concentration of work that aims to build *individual health literacy* by providing consumers with health information and education. This is consistent with experiences in other Australian jurisdictions.<sup>91</sup> A majority of health professionals who responded to the survey for this project reported that they address health literacy by:

- Educating or supporting consumers, carers or patients to become more health literate
- Providing health or medical care in a way that is health literate, or
- Developing health information material for consumers, carers or patients.

Examples of organisational initiatives designed to build individual health literacy include:

- Canberra Health Services' *Living a healthy life with a long-term conditions* program, which aims to enhance people's ability to live with an ongoing condition and is delivered in partnership with consumer organisations.<sup>92</sup>
- The publication Using Health Services in the ACT, which provides information about how to access services for recent arrivals to the ACT.<sup>93</sup>
- The ACT Health Consumer Handouts Policy, which guides the development of new consumer information resources used within Canberra Health Services, and includes a focus on plain English expression and consumer involvement.<sup>94</sup>

While there is a focus on individual health literacy, work to improve the *health literacy environment* is also occurring. For example, Canberra Health Services and Calvary Public Hospital Bruce have partnered with HCCA to use the *First Impressions* methodology to identify necessary changes to the built environment in health facilities.<sup>95</sup> Health care services also offer staff training related to health literacy:

"Health literacy is a particular focus in staff education to ensure a solid understanding and application in the messaging to consumers." – Calvary Public Hospital Bruce survey respondent.

"Education for staff... is included in cultural competence education and weaved into other forms of education." - CHS survey respondent.

ACT Government service reform processes that aim to make health and human services easier to navigate are also relevant. In addition to the *Human Services Blueprint*<sup>96</sup> reforms described in Section 6, the ACT Office for Mental Health has developed a territory-wide vision for mental health and wellbeing in consultation with consumers and carers.<sup>97</sup> Agencies including the ACT Education Directorate, Community Services Directorate and Health Directorate lead work under the ACT *Healthy Weight Initiative,* which aims to make it easier for people to eat healthy food and to exercise, including by improving the "active living environment".<sup>98</sup> Capital Health Network leads work to improve coordination of care including across hospital and primary care services, with the aim of making transitions in care easier for consumers to navigate. Examples of Capital Health Network's work in this area include the *Heart Failure Care*<sup>99</sup> and *Transitions of Care*<sup>100</sup> projects.

Table 3 below indicates the range of work occurring within ACT health care organisations, including ACT Government Directorates with responsibilities for health.

Type of initiative	Example
Health promotion	The ACT Government's <i>Healthy Weight</i> program supports initiatives to prevent and reduce obesity and overweight, including nutrition education and active travel initiatives in schools and workplace. It also improves urban planning and the food environment. <sup>101</sup>
Consumer information resources and education	ACT Health Directorate's <i>Beyond Today, it's up to you</i> social media campaign supports smoking cessation among Aboriginal communities in the ACT, and was developed in partnership with Aboriginal community champions. <sup>102</sup>
	The Using Health Services in the ACT publication provides information about how to access services for recent arrivals to the ACT. It was adapted from a Northern Territory Health publication by ACT Health. <sup>103</sup>
	ACT Health Directorate's <i>Your Health Options</i> campaign provides information about when to use GP and after-hours GP services, Walk-in Centres, the <i>healthdirect</i> website and telephone line and hospital emergency departments. <sup>104</sup>

## Table 3: Health literacy initiatives in ACT health care organisations

	Canberra Health Service delivers <i>Living a healthy life with a long-term conditions</i> courses in partnership with consumer organisations SHOUT and Arthritis ACT <sup>105</sup> .
	The Canberra Health Services <i>Advance Care Planning</i> <i>Program</i> promotes Advance Care Planning (ACP) including assisting people to complete ACP documentation. <sup>106</sup>
Service and system access and navigation	ACT Health mobile app provides information including about current wait times at public emergency departments and walk-in centres and preparing for a visit to a public hospital in the ACT. <sup>107</sup>
	Capital Health Network, ACT Health Directorate and the National Health Services Directorate collaborate on the <i>Live Healthy Canberra</i> directory of social participation, healthy living and physical activity services <sup>108</sup>
	<i>Health Pathways</i> provides primary care professionals with up-to-date information about care pathways for diverse health care conditions and consumer information resources that practitioners can provide to patients. It is coordinated by the Primary Health Networks for the ACT and South East NSW (Capital Health Network and COORDINARE). <sup>109</sup>
	In partnership with the Health Care Consumers' Association, areas within Canberra Health Service and Calvary Public Hospital Bruce use the <i>First Impressions</i> walking audit method to identify improvements to the health literacy environment.
Organisational culture and systems	Canberra Health Services staff can access online training related to cultural competency, which includes a component on health literacy and effective communication.
	All ACT hospitals are required to meet the health literacy- related standards in the NQSHS Standards (see Section 6 for detail).
	Canberra Health Service Consumer Handouts Policy sets out processes for developing consumer information, including consumer involvement and plain English.

## Initiatives in ACT schools and early childhood education and care

ACT schools and early childhood education centres, with support from the ACT Health Directorate's Health Improvement Branch, undertake initiatives to promote healthy behaviours including active travel and active play, and to make healthy food available and attractive for children and young people. The ACT Health Directorate provides a School Youth Health Nurse Program that "supports high school communities to adopt a whole-of-school approach to address contemporary health and social issues that face young people and their families".<sup>110</sup>

Some ACT community and consumer organisations work in partnership with ACT schools to support teachers to build students' health literacy. For example, Hepatitis ACT's *Be Smart About Body Art* resource on blood borne virus transmission risks for upper high school students and accompanying teaching resources for teachers maps to the national curriculum.<sup>111</sup> Sexual Health and Family Planning ACT provides program and curriculum development support related to relationships and sexuality education, and delivers sessions and workshops for students, teachers and parents.<sup>112</sup>

#### Work led by consumer and community organisations

Community and consumer organisations in the ACT work in a variety of areas related to health literacy. They develop and disseminate consumer information resources, provide peer support and peer-led services, conduct individual and systemic advocacy, and offer training and professional development for health professionals. Some consumer and community organisations provide clinical services, often to people who face barriers to mainstream health services.

Consumer and community organisations have led the recent development of innovative resources that support better communication with health professionals. For example, the Mental Health Consumer Network's *My Rights, My Decision* resources, developed in cooperation with ACT Human Rights Commission and Canberra Health Services, support mental health consumers to record their "views, wishes and preferences for care in advance" so that these can be taken into account if they have reduced decision-making capacity in the future.<sup>113</sup> The *Respect, Know, Act* project led by the ACT Disability Aged Carer Advocacy Services (ADACAS) uses a Supported Decision-Making approach to assist people – for example people with intellectual impairment, dementia, acquired braining injury - to be involved in decision-making when using mainstream health services.<sup>114</sup>

ACT consumer organisations have well-established peer education programs that support health literacy. For example, Mental Illness Education ACT supports and trains people with lived experiences of mental health recovery to share their experiences in schools and workplaces in order to increase awareness of mental health illness and recovery.<sup>115</sup> The Canberra Alliance for Harm Minimisation and Advocacy (CAHMA) provides the *Treatment Support Service*, a peer-led model that helps people to navigate drug treatment services in the ACT including education, support and referral to pharmacotherapy and support services. This includes peer assistance to understand treatment and support options, and make informed choices.<sup>116</sup>

Community-based organisations also have expertise in the provision of health information and support for culturally and linguistically diverse communities. Organisations including the Migrant and Refugee Resettlement Service (MARSS), Companion House and Red Cross provide information, education and support to assist migrants and refugees to access health services and navigate the health system. HCCA, with support from the Canberra Health Services Advance Care Planning Program provides information about Advanced Care Planning to a wide variety of community audiences including culturally and linguistically diverse groups.

Table 4: Community and consumer-led initiatives t	that support health literacy <sup>117</sup>
---	---

Type of initiative	Example
Peer education	MIEACT peer educators share lived experience in supported face-to-face forms to raise awareness of mental health issues <sup>118</sup>
Peer support	Consumer and self-help organisations provide peer support and networks that validate and normalise consumers' experiences, and provide information and support to help people navigate the health care system.
Peer navigation	CAHMA provides the Treatment Support Service, a peer navigation service for people seeking treatment and support related to problematic drug use. <sup>119</sup>
Consumer health information resources	The Cancer Council produces information sheets on various impacts of cancer on daily life in A4 Easy Read format. <sup>120</sup>
Community health promotion and education that support health literacy skills, knowledge and confidence	People with Disabilities ACT has developed resources to assist people with disabilities to consider their options for making a complaint in relation to health care or disability services. <sup>121</sup>
Education for health professionals	The Heart Foundation provides ongoing professional development for health professionals in relation to heart disease, and supports them to undertake small quality improvement projects in their workplaces. <sup>122</sup>
Workplace health promotion	Bosom Buddies, with support from Healthy Work ACT, has provided workplace education session on breast cancer risks, as part of the organisation's work to raise community awareness of breast cancer and the importance of early detection. <sup>123</sup>
	Palliative Care ACT has recently produced a resource for human resource professionals on good practice support for workers who are palliative carers. <sup>124</sup>

Consumer resources that support better communication	People with Disabilities ACT, with support from the ACT Office for Disability, is developing a Health Passport to assist people to communicate information about their care preferences and needs. <sup>125</sup>
Individual advocacy	ADACAS provides individual advocacy services, including to help people access services, communicate their needs and preferences, and provide feedback or pursue health care complaints. <sup>126</sup>
Community-based health services	Some community services provide medical and other health care services for people who face barriers to care or who have specific experiences including experiences of trauma. For example, Companion House provides medical services for refugees. <sup>127</sup>

#### Conclusions

While innovative work in support of health literacy is occurring in the ACT, this scan indicates that it is widely distributed across diverse organisations. The people and organisations involved have few opportunities to share learning and experiences, or to develop shared knowledge and skills related to supporting health literacy.

In contrast to many jurisdictions, the ACT does not have a Health Literacy Framework or Action Plan. Experience in other jurisdictions indicates that this can provide visibility to health literacy challenges and strengthen work in response.<sup>128</sup>

Health literacy initiatives in the ACT address a wide variety of consumer health information needs. A number of these indirectly address the link between health literacy and patient safety. For example, resources that support interpersonal communication aim to reduce miscommunication - a leading cause of preventable patient harm.<sup>129</sup> However, this scan has not identified any existing ACT work that focuses *directly* on health literacy as a patient safety issue, for example by raising consumer awareness of risks when using health care, and strategies to promote safety. There are interstate examples of work of this kind, including the Western Australian Government's *Patient First* initiative, and the Health Consumers' Council of Western Australia's *Going to Hospital, a consumer guide* and *Staying safe when using health services* publications. International examples include the United States Joint Commission's *Speak Up* program.<sup>130</sup>

Public libraries play a recognised role in promoting health literacy, including by providing trustworthy and reliable health information material. This scan has identified that there may be opportunities to promote and strengthen the role that the ACT Public Library service plays in supporting health literacy. For example, public library services in other Australian jurisdictions have adopted the *Words for Wellbeing* program.<sup>131</sup>

These projects and resources could be adapted for the ACT context to meet gaps identified by this scan.

# **Section 8. Consultation findings**

This section presents key learning from consultation with representatives of consumer organisations, community services, and health professionals.

## **8.1. Learning from consumer and community organisations**

## Key points

The key health literacy challenges that community and consumer organisations report are that:

- Navigating the health system can be very challenging, particularly for people experiencing or at risk of poverty, stigma and/or discrimination.
- Consumer information gaps persist, at the same time as consumers face what can feel like an overload of health information.
- Communicating well with health professionals and participating in shareddecision making takes time, skills and confidence.
- People can face barriers to health service access due to cost, lack of transport, stigma and discrimination, inflexible eligibility criteria, and long waiting times.

## Knowledge of health literacy

While consumer and community organisations in the ACT report that health literacy issues matter to the people who use their services, not all organisations use this term to describe this work. Some consultation participants reported that health literacy is an abstract term that:

- is not used by members of the communities they work with
- is not easily understood by most people, and
- lacks clarity because it relates to a wide range of consumer concerns.

Nonetheless, representatives of consumer and community organisations that participated in consultation regard health literacy as an area requiring action. Section 7 provides examples of the practical ways in which consumer groups and community services support individual health literacy and work to improve the health literacy environment.

## Service and system access and navigation

Consultation participants indicated that from the perspectives of consumers, navigating the health system means:

- knowing where to go for health care services
- **being able to access these services**: this includes easy physical access to buildings, good public transport access, being able to afford services, reasonable waiting times, and a sense of welcome and safety on arrival and while receiving care.

- **being able to find your way within health services easily,** including signage and wayfinding assistance.
- **receiving care that is coordinated and offers continuity** across the services and professionals caring for a person. This issue can be more pronounced for people who have multiple chronic conditions, or who access services in both the ACT and NSW.
- **being assisted and feeling welcomed by** health service staff who are respectful, helpful and listen. This includes clinical and non-clinical staff, for example people working in administrative roles that involve communication with consumers.

Navigating the health care system presents particular challenges for people with complex health and social circumstances, or health care needs that may cause them to experience stigma, discrimination or unequal care (for example care needs associated with alcohol or other drug use, mental illness or conditions including HIV and Hepatitis B and C), and for carers of people in these circumstances. These situations demand high levels of health literacy from people who may already be under significant stress.

## Information and communication

Consultation participants reported that consumers can face information overload. It can be very difficult to sift through the information that is available on any health topic, particularly on the internet. Sometimes in an informal way, consumer and community organisations help people in their networks to assess whether health information is trustworthy, accurate and relevant. For example, a peer support group leader reported encouraging other members of the group to think carefully about the risks and benefits of alternative therapies they had heard about.

While there is no shortage of health information for consumers, consultation participants report that information gaps persist. In particular, consumers and carers often do not have access to information and support that will help them to:

- understand the possible impacts of recommended diagnoses, tests, treatments and procedures on their everyday life, and the potential benefits and risks resulting from these,
- understand and consider their options for care and treatment, particularly when there are options in different parts of the health system, for example in public and private health care services, across primary, secondary and tertiary care, or in the ACT and NSW,
- form an understanding of care pathways, possible impacts and selfmanagement after a new diagnosis, particularly with a chronic condition,
- communicate well with health professionals,
- connect to peer networks and social support in a timely way, and
- understand and consider options for providing feedback and complaints.

Consultation participants also reported that:

Health Care Consumers' Association Community Health Literacy in the ACT: Environmental Scan

- people of culturally and linguistically diverse backgrounds often are not provided with culturally appropriate information or offered an accredited interpreter, and
- constraints on clinicians' time limit opportunities for consumers and carers to participate in health decision-making and give informed consent.

## Conclusions

The issues raised by consumer and community organisations are closely intertwined with patient safety considerations. For example, barriers to health service access can delay necessary treatments or tests, with negative consequences for people's health. Without an understanding of the possible impacts of recommended medical procedures on daily life it is very difficult to give informed consent to these.

Consultation participants identified a number of changes that would support health literacy. These are:

- Develop information and education resources to meet the consumer information gaps identified above, including a focus on the patient safety issues inherent in these issues.
- Provide training, education and support for health professionals in areas including shared decision-making, communication tools and techniques, cross-cultural communication, and involving carers.
- Promote translated information resources and the use of interpreters.
- Address the access and navigation challenges that disproportionately affect vulnerable people, recognising that this is a long-term process involving reform of complex health and human systems.
- Increase community access to skills-based training and support related to health literacy including communicating well with health professionals, and finding and assessing health information.

# **8.2. Learning from representatives of health care organisations**

#### Key messages

Many health professionals in the ACT strive to respond to and support their patients' health literacy as part of delivering high quality care. While the policy, professional and organisational context in the ACT enables health professionals to act on health literacy, they face barriers including limited time to discuss issues and concerns with patients and carers.

Some health professionals use practical strategies to support health literacy including in time-constrained circumstances, for example using diagrams instead of complex explanations, avoiding medical terminology where possible and focusing on the everyday impacts of medical conditions or treatments. Specialist roles including Aboriginal Liaison Officers, hospital social workers and care coordinators, are valued in part because they support good communication and health literacy.

#### Health Care Consumers' Association Community Health Literacy in the ACT: Environmental Scan

Participants support the introduction of initiatives to build workforce knowledge and skills related to health literacy, including education and training focused on communication techniques, and the link between health literacy and patient safety.

# Knowledge of and commitment to health literacy

The ACT health workforce includes a large number of health professionals from different specialities working in diverse settings. This makes it difficult to generalise about workforce knowledge of health literacy. However, a 2015 survey of Canberra Health Service staff found that 65 per cent were familiar with the term health literacy.<sup>132</sup> Respondents to the survey for the current project reported that health literacy was either very important (26%) or important (62%) to their work. Slightly less than 10% thought health literacy was "somewhat important".

## Information and communication

Health professionals who took part in this project stressed that they respond to patients' health literacy needs as part of their everyday efforts to deliver safe and high quality care. Survey respondents highlighted the importance of clear communication and sharing information with patients:

"The team is encouraged to use basic language"

"Our patient information booklets are written in plain English, using everyday terms"

"[Health literacy is about] taking complex concepts and simplifying them"

A small number of participants indicated that a focus on plain language communication can risk the unintended consequence of over-simplifying information:

"management [do] not support the process of having different levels of information for patients that have higher as well as lower health literacy – a lot of patients do not want basic information with pictures only".

This reflection suggests the difficulty of expressing complex health information in plain language, and a tension that may exist between using plain language and meeting some consumers' preference for honesty about complexity.

These responses indicate that many ACT health professionals understand health literacy as primarily associated with providing good consumer information and communicating well with patients. Compared with responses from community and consumer organisations, there is less emphasis on the navigation and access aspects of health literacy.

# Health literate care: barriers and strategies

Participants emphasised that they strive to deliver health literate care in the face of challenges including limited time to respond to consumers' individual circumstances. They recognised that it takes times to understand and respond to consumers' priorities and to involve them in decision-making. Survey respondents said:

"Sometimes it is hard to translate complex medical information into language that is easily understood." "Adequate time to do the work is challenging."

Some participants identified strategies they use to support health literacy while managing time constraints, for example using diagrams or pictures to explain procedures, focusing on how a diagnosis or treatment will impact a person's everyday life, avoiding jargon and explaining medical terms.

Participants identified the value of specialist roles that support health literacy. These include Aboriginal Liaison Services at the Canberra Hospital and Calvary Public Hospital, hospital social workers and care coordinators. One survey respondent said:

"Social workers are always helping patients, family and carers navigate and interpret the health systems, its language and roles, to ensure they understand what's happening, and can make full informed choices about their care and discharge."

These reflections suggest both the importance of specialist roles that support health literacy and good communication, and the need for ongoing education and development for all health care workers so that they are equipped to respond to health literacy challenges.

Health professionals who took part in this project identified limited access to translated consumer information and accredited interpreters as a specific challenge. Survey respondents reported:

"Documents aren't always translated into other languages."

*"[There is a] lack of sufficient interpreter services for non-English speaking background patients."* 

# Conclusions

Health professionals who took part in this project identified opportunities to improve environmental health literacy. These are:

- Provide staff training and development opportunities in areas including communication skills, and understanding and promoting digital health to consumers. Communication with patients was the single area of training and development need most often identified.
- Strengthen the focus on health literacy in the training and education of future health professionals.
- Make it easier for health professionals to access interpreters.
- Identify organisational leaders who will champion health literacy, and promote the importance of health literacy.

"Management does not talk about it consistently therefore I suspect that not all clinicians have good awareness and practice it." – survey respondent.

# Section 9. Future directions

# Gaps and opportunities in the ACT

This report has reviewed community health literacy strengths and barriers in the ACT and region, and has identified initiatives that currently support health literacy. While a range of work is occurring in support of health literacy in the ACT, there is limited coordination of this work, and there are few opportunities for the organisations, volunteers and professionals involved to share learning and successes. The ACT lacks a policy framework to guide health literacy improvement, and has no mechanism to recognise and support the collective efforts of health services, community services and consumer organisations in this area.

There is a specific opportunity in the ACT to raise health professionals', consumers' and community awareness of health literacy as a patient safety issue, including by developing information and education resources to support consumers and carers to understand risks and take action to promote safety.

Many consumers and carers who use services in the ACT would benefit from opportunities to develop skills, confidence, motivation and peer networks, including in relation to chronic conditions self-management, patient safety and assessing the quality and relevance health care information. There are some specific gaps in consumer health information in the ACT, including:

- access to culturally appropriate and translated health care information resources,
- information about patient safety for patients and carers, and
- information about self-managing multiple chronic conditions.

People with complex health needs, people experiencing disadvantage, and people at risk of stigma or marginalisation would benefit from support to build health literacy skills, knowledge and confidence.

Finally, existing data provides ACT services with limited information about health literacy strengths and challenges for culturally and linguistically diverse communities, including in relation to chronic conditions self-management. This makes it difficult to provide a person-centred and culturally competent response to health literacy issues for these communities.

# Recommendations

In response to these gaps, this report makes the following recommendations for the ACT Health Directorate:

- 1. Develop and implement a Health Literacy Framework to guide an ACT-wide approach to health literacy. A draft Framework has been developed as part of this project.
- Support the establishment of a Health Literacy Network for the ACT in 2019-2021, to provide opportunities for cross-agency learning and professional development.

#### Health Care Consumers' Association Community Health Literacy in the ACT: Environmental Scan

- 3. Support development, pilot and delivery of health literacy training for community sector workers in 2019-21.
- 4. Support development of an online health literacy resource for the ACT, to raise awareness of health literacy issues and support improvement. This resource will provide practical skills-based health literacy resources for consumer organisations, community services, health professionals and consumers. This will include a focus on health literacy resources related to patient safety, self-management of chronic conditions and assessing the quality of health information.<sup>133</sup>
- 5. Support action research about the health literacy strengths and challenges for culturally and linguistically diverse groups in the ACT, particularly in relation to chronic conditions self-management.
- 6. Support action research to identify the factors that support consumers with multiple chronic conditions to develop health literacy skills, confidence and motivation.

The report makes the following recommendations for health services in the ACT:

- 7. Develop health literacy improvement plans that reflect the action areas in the ACT Health Directorate's Health Literacy Framework.
- 8. Partner with the NPS MedicineWise *Choosing Wisely* initiative, to support health professionals and consumers to consider the risks and benefits of tests and treatments and to make informed choices for safe, high value care.
- 9. Provide staff training and development in interpersonal communication techniques, and the connection between patient safety and health literacy. Other training and development opportunities identified by this project relate to culturally competent care, culturally safe care for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people, and involving people with intellectual disabilities or cognitive impairment in shared decision-making. Training in these areas should be supported by organisational commitment to these areas, and ongoing quality improvement processes.
- 10. Ensure policies and practices support consumers to use communication aids where that is their preference.
- 11. Improve processes to identify carers, recognise and respond to carers' health needs, and support the role carers play in patient safety.

The report also recommends that:

- 12. Agencies that develop professional standards and codes of conduct for health care professionals more consistently address health literacy-related competencies in these codes and standards.
- 13. The ACT Public Library Service, consumer organisations and health care organisations explore opportunities to enhance the role public libraries play in support of health literacy, for example by adopting the *Words for Wellbeing* scheme.

14. Higher education and training providers in the ACT explore opportunities to strengthen the focus on health literacy knowledge and skills development for future health professionals.

Progressing these opportunities will require collaborative work between ACT Government Directorates, health services, education and training providers, community and consumer organisations and other agencies including libraries.

# Section 10. References

<sup>1</sup> Australian Commission on Safety and Quality in Health Care. 2014. *National Statement on Health Literacy, Taking Action to Improve Safety and Quality.* Accessed 19/06/2019 at:

https://www.safetyandquality.gov.au/sites/default/files/migrated/Health-Literacy-National-Statement.pdf.

Health Care Consumers' Association. *Health Literacy Position Statement*. Accessed at: <u>https://www.hcca.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2018/09/Health-literacy-position-statement-FINAL.pdf</u> (11 June 2019)

Ilona Kickbusch, Suzanne Wait & Daniella Maag, 'Navigating health. The role of health literacy'. International Longevity Centre, UK, 2005, http://www.ilcuk.org.uk/index.php/publications/publication\_details/navigating\_health\_the\_role\_of\_ health\_literacy, (Accessed 1 June 2017).

<sup>2</sup> Australian Commission on Safety and Quality in Health Care. 2014. *National Statement on Health Literacy, Taking Action to Improve Safety and Quality.* Accessed 19/06/2019 at:

https://www.safetyandquality.gov.au/sites/default/files/migrated/Health-Literacy-National-Statement.pdf.

<sup>3</sup> American Medical Association 2007. *Health Literacy and Patient safety: Help patients understand.* American Medical Foundation and American Medical Association

Australian Commission on Safety and Quality in Health Care. 2014. *National Statement on Health Literacy, Taking Action to Improve Safety and Quality,* Accessed 19/06/2019 at:

https://www.safetyandquality.gov.au/sites/default/files/migrated/Health-Literacy-National-Statement.pdf.

<sup>4</sup> Australian Bureau of Statistics. 2019. *National Health Survey, Health Literacy, 2018.* ABS, Canberra.

<sup>5</sup> Australian Bureau of Statistics. 2006. Health Literacy – Australia. ABS, Canberra

<sup>6</sup> Minnesota Health Literacy Partnership. Health Literacy Basics. Accessed 12/1/2019 at: https://healthliteracymn.org/health-literacy/health-literacy-basics

<sup>7</sup> Health Care Consumers Alliance of South Australia. *Health Literacy.* Accessed 1 June at: https://www.hcasa.asn.au/health-literacy

<sup>8</sup> See: NSW Health, 2019. *Health Literacy Framework, a guide to action.* NSW Government Clinical Excellence Commission

See also: Scottish Government. Making it easier, a health literacy action plan 2019-2025. Accessed 19/06/2019 at: <a href="https://www.gov.scot/publications/making-easier-health-literacy-action-plan-scotland-2017-2025/">https://www.gov.scot/publications/making-easier-health-literacy-action-plan-scotland-2017-2025/</a>

See also: Putoni, S. 2010. *Health Liter*acy *in Wales, a scoping document.* Accessed 19/06/2019 at:

http://www2.nphs.wales.nhs.uk:8080/CommunicationsGroupDocs.nsf/85c50756737f 79ac80256f2700534ea3/a2588bc62b678a5b802578c70032b10e/\$FILE/Health%20L iteracy%20Scoping%20Document%20FINAL%20Sarah%20Puntoni.pdf See also: Public Health Association of Canada, 2012, *An inter-sectoral approach to improving health literacy for Canadians,* Public Health Association of British Columbia.

See also: World Health Organisation. 2013. *Health Literacy, the solid facts.* WHO Regional Office for Europe, Copenhagen.

See also: *National health literacy policies and what we can learn from them.* Health Literacy Centre Europe. Accessed 19/06/2019 at: http://healthliteracycentre.eu/national-health-literacy-policies/

See also: US Department of Health and Human Services, Office of Disease Prevention and Health Promotion. 2010. *National Action Plan to Improve Health Literacy* Washington.

See also: Ministry of Health New Zealand. *A framework for health literacy.* Accessed 19/06/2019 at: <a href="https://www.tdhb.org.nz/services/maori\_health/documents/health-literacy-framework.pdf">https://www.tdhb.org.nz/services/maori\_health/documents/health-literacy-framework.pdf</a>

<sup>9</sup> Government of Western Australia Department of Health. *Patient First.* Accessed 19/06/2019 at https://ww2.health.wa.gov.au/Articles/N\_R/Patient-First.

<sup>10</sup> Health Care Consumers' Association. *Health Literacy Position Statement*. Accessed at: <u>https://www.hcca.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2018/09/Health-literacy-position-statement-FINAL.pdf</u> (11 June 2019).

See also: Ilona Kickbusch, Suzanne Wait & Daniella Maag, 'Navigating health. The role of health literacy'. International Longevity Centre, UK, 2005, http://www.ilcuk.org.uk/index.php/publications/publication\_details/navigating\_health\_the\_role\_of\_ health\_literacy/

<sup>11</sup> Australian Commission on Safety and Quality in Health Care 2014. *National Statement on Health Literacy* 

<sup>12</sup> Robert Adams, Sarah Appleton, Catherine Hill, Mark Dodd, Christopher Findlay and David Wilson. 2009. 'Risks associated with low functional health literacy in an Australian population', in *Medical Journal of Australia*, Volume 191, pages 530-534.

DeWalt DA, Berkman ND, Sheridan S, Lohr KN, Pignone MP 2004. 'Literacy and Health Outcomes. A Systematic review of the Literature', in *Journal of Internal Medicine* 19: 1228-1239.

<sup>13</sup> NSW Health, 2019. *Health Literacy Framework, a guide to action.* NSW Government Clinical Excellence Commission, page 2.

<sup>14</sup> Australian Bureau of Statistics. 2019 *Health Literacy – Australia 2018.* ABS, Canberra.

Robert Adams, Sarah Appleton, Catherine Hill, Mark Dodd, Christopher Findlay and David Wilson. 2009. 'Risks associated with low functional health literacy in an Australian population', in *Medical Journal of Australia*, Volume 191, pages 530-534

DeWalt DA, Berkman ND, Sheridan S, Lohr KN, Pignone MP 2004. 'Literacy and Health Outcomes. A Systematic review of the Literature', in *Journal of Internal Medicine* 19: 1228-1239.

<sup>15</sup> American Medical Association 2007. *Health Literacy and Patient safety: Help patients understand*. American Medical Foundation and American Medical Association

<sup>16</sup> Health Care Consumers' Association. *Health Literacy Position Statement.* Accessed at: <u>https://www.hcca.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2018/09/Health-literacy-position-statement-FINAL.pdf</u>

<sup>17</sup> Dodson S, Beauchamp A, Batterham RW and Osborne RH. *Ophelia Toolkit: A step-by-step guide for identifying and responding to health literacy needs within local communities.* 

<sup>18</sup> Nutbeam D. (2001) Health Literacy as a Public Health Goal: A challenge for contemporary health education and communication strategies into the 21st Century. Health Promotion International, 15; 259-67

<sup>19</sup> Nutbeam D. (2001) Health Literacy as a Public Health Goal: A challenge for contemporary health education and communication strategies into the 21st Century. Health Promotion International, 15; 259-67

<sup>20</sup> ACT Health. 2018. *Healthy Canberra,* Australian Capital Territory Chief Medical Officer's Report 2018. ACT Government, Canberra ACT.

21 Australian Commission on Safety and Quality in Health Care (2011) Patientcentred care: Improving quality and safety through partnerships with patients and consumers, ACSQHC, Sydney, p7.

<sup>22</sup> Australian Commission on Safety and Quality in Health Care 2014. *National Statement on Health Literacy* 

<sup>23</sup> Brach C et al. *Ten Attributes of Health Literate Care Organisations, Discussion Paper.* Institute of Medicine. Accessed 19/06/2019 at: https://nam.edu/wp-content/uploads/2015/06/BPH\_Ten\_HLit\_Attributes.pdf

<sup>24</sup> Coleman C et al. The Calgary Charter on Health Literacy: Rationale and Core Principles for the Development of Health Literacy Curricula. Accessed 1 June 2019 at:

<https://www.ghdonline.org/uploads/The\_Calgary\_Charter\_on\_Health\_Literacy.pdf>

25 NSW Clinical Excellence Commission, 2019, NSW Health Literacy Framework.

<sup>26</sup> Australian Commission on Safety and Quality in Health Care 2014. *National Statement on Health Literacy* 

<sup>27</sup> Walsh, L, S Hill and T Waterhouse, 2019. Guide to producing and sourcing quality health information for consumers and carers in Victoria. Centre for Health Communication and Participation, La Trobe University, Victoria

<sup>28</sup> What is Words for Wellbeing? Ipswich Library. Accessed at 19/06/2019 at: <a href="https://www.ipswichlibraries.com.au/words-for-wellbeing/">https://www.ipswichlibraries.com.au/words-for-wellbeing/</a>>

<sup>29</sup> New app and magazine help improve the surgery journey. Health in Focus, Spring 2017 page 5. Accessed 19/06/2019 at:

<a href="https://issuu.com/islhd/docs/health\_20in\_20focus\_20-\_20spring\_20">https://issuu.com/islhd/docs/health\_20in\_20focus\_20-\_20spring\_20</a>

<sup>30</sup> Health Literacy Universal Precautions Toolkit, 2<sup>nd</sup> edition, Use the Teach-Back Method: Tool 5. Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality. Accessed 19/06/2019 at <https://www.ahrq.gov/professionals/quality-patient-safety/qualityresources/tools/literacy-toolkit/healthlittoolkit2-tool5.html>

<sup>31</sup> What matters to you? NHS Scotland. Accessed 19/06/2019 at: <a href="https://www.whatmatterstoyou.scot/why-is-it-important-to-ask-what-matters/">https://www.whatmatterstoyou.scot/why-is-it-important-to-ask-what-matters/</a>

<sup>32</sup> NSW Health, 2019. *Health Literacy Framework, a guide to action.* NSW Government Clinical Excellence Commission.

<sup>33</sup> *Health Passport.* Ministry of Health, New Zealand. Accessed 19/06-2019 at: <u>https://www.health.govt.nz/your-health/services-and-support/health-care-</u><u>services/health-passport</u>. People with Disabilities ACT is developing a health passport for use in the ACT.

<sup>34</sup> Agency for Health Research and Quality. *Regional commission made up of diverse stakeholders enhances access to coverage and services for low income residents, reducing frequency of emergency department visits. Policy Innovation Profile.* AHRQ Health Care Innovations Exchange. Accessed 19/06/2019 at: https://innovations.ahrq.gov/profiles/regional-commission-made-diverse-stakeholders-enhances-access-coverage-and-services-low

<sup>35</sup> NSW Health, 2019. *Health Literacy Framework, a guide to action.* NSW Government Clinical Excellence Commission.

<sup>36</sup> NSW Health, 2019. *Health Literacy Framework, a guide to action.* NSW Government Clinical Excellence Commission.

<sup>37</sup> NSW Health, 2019. *Health Literacy Framework, a guide to action.* NSW Government Clinical Excellence Commission.

<sup>38</sup> Scottish Government. Making it easier, a health literacy action plan 2019-2025. Accessed 19/06/2019 at: <a href="https://www.gov.scot/publications/making-easier-health-literacy-action-plan-scotland-2017-2025/">https://www.gov.scot/publications/making-easier-health-literacy-action-plan-scotland-2017-2025/</a>

<sup>39</sup> Government of Western Australia Department of Health. *Patient First.* Accessed 19/06/2019 at https://ww2.health.wa.gov.au/Articles/N\_R/Patient-First.

<sup>40</sup> Health Consumers' Council of Western Australia. *Going to Hospital, a consumer guide.* Health Consumers' Council of Western Australia, Perth; Health Consumers' Council of Western Australia. *Staying safe when using health services.* Health Consumers Council of Western Australia, Perth.

<sup>41</sup> Joint Commission. Speak Up Campaign Resources. Accessed 19/06/2019 at: <<u>https://www.dropbox.com/sh/3e5uml0tk6myy4s/AAB0a91UJK8p8-</u> <u>VkokWD0q2Ga?dl=0></u>

<sup>42</sup> Choosing Wisely Australia. Accessed 19/06/2019 at: http://www.choosingwisely.org.au/home

<sup>43</sup> Scottish Government. *Making it easier, a health literacy action plan 2019-2025*. Accessed 19/06/2019 at: <a href="https://www.gov.scot/publications/making-easier-health-literacy-action-plan-scotland-2017-2025/">https://www.gov.scot/publications/making-easier-health-literacy-action-plan-scotland-2017-2025/</a>

<sup>44</sup> Australian Commission on Safety and Quality in Health Care. 2014. *National Statement on Health Literacy, Taking Action to Improve Safety and Quality.* 

45 Dodson S, Beauchamp A, Batterham RW and Osborne RH. Ophelia Toolkit: A step-by-step guide for identifying and responding to health literacy needs within local communities.

<sup>46</sup> Australian Bureau of Statistics. 2006. *Health Literacy – Australia.* ABS, Canberra.

<sup>47</sup> Australian Bureau of Statistics. 2006. *Health Literacy – Australia.* ABS, Canberra.

<sup>48</sup> Australian Bureau of Statistics. 2019. *National Health Survey, Health Literacy, 2018.* ABS, Canberra.

<sup>49</sup>Australian Bureau of Statistics. 2006. *Health Literacy – Australia.,* Capital Health Network 2018. *Needs Assessment Summary, Vulnerable Populations.* Capital Health Network, Canberra.

Health Care Consumers Alliance of South Australia. *Health Literacy.* Accessed 1 June at: https://www.hcasa.asn.au/health-literacy

<sup>50</sup> Australian Bureau of Statistics. 2019. *National Health Survey, Health Literacy, 2018.* 

<sup>51</sup> Coe K and Spiller S. 2018. *A model for Patient Care Navigator model in the ACT.* Health Care Consumers' Association, Canberra.

<sup>52</sup> ACT Health. 2018. *Healthy Canberra,* Australian Capital Territory Chief Medical Officer's Report 2018. ACT Government, Canberra ACT.

<sup>53</sup> Capital Health Network 2018. *ACT Needs Assessment Summary, Chronic Conditions.* Capital Health Network, Canberra.

<sup>54</sup> Ethnic Communities Council of Victoria. *An investment not an expense, enhancing health literacy in culturally and linguistically diverse communities*. ECCV Policy Paper.

<sup>55</sup> Lie D, Carter-Pokras O, Braun B and Coleman C. What Do Health Literacy and Cultural Competence Have in Common? Calling for a Collaborative Pedagogy. Journal of Health Communication. 2012, 17(03): 13-22.

<sup>56</sup> Australian Commission for Safety and Quality in Health Care. April 2017. Consumer health information needs and preferences, perspectives of culturally and linguistically diverse and Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people. ACSQHC, Sydney.

<sup>57</sup> Lie D, Carter-Pokras O, Braun B and Coleman C. What Do Health Literacy and Cultural Competence Have in Common? Calling for a Collaborative Pedagogy. Journal of Health Communication. 2012, 17(03): 13-22.

<sup>58</sup> Ethnic Communities Council of Victoria. *An investment not an expense, enhancing health literacy in culturally and linguistically diverse communities*. ECCV Policy Paper.

<sup>59</sup> Tello, M. 16 August 2018. *Trauma-informed care, what is it and why it is important?* Harvard Health Blog. Accessed 19/06/2019 at:

<https://www.health.harvard.edu/blog/trauma-informed-care-what-it-is-and-why-its-important-2018101613562>

<sup>60</sup> Australian Bureau of Statistics. *3412.0 - Migration, Australia, 2017-18.* Accessed 1 June 2019 at:

https://www.abs.gov.au/ausstats/abs@.nsf/Latestproducts/3412.0Main%20Features 32017-18?opendocument&tabname=Summary&prodno=3412.0&issue=2017-18&num=&view

<sup>61</sup> Briefing Paper, *Health Literacy.* 2014. Poche Indigenous Health Network. Accessed 1 June at: http://pochehealth.edu.au/briefing-paper-health-literacy/.

Lambert, M.; Luke, J., Downey, B., Krengle, S., Kelaher, M., Reid, S., Smylie, J. 2014 Health literacy: health professionals' understandings and their perceptions of

the barriers that Indigenous patients encounter BMC Health Services Research 14:614

<sup>62</sup> Australian Bureau of Statistics in Capital Health Network 2019, *Needs Assessment Summary, Indigenous Health.* Capital Health Network, Canberra.

<sup>63</sup> National Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Health Plan. Commonwealth of Australia, 2013.

<sup>64</sup> Australian Commission for Safety and Quality in Health Care. April 2017. Consumer health information needs and preferences, perspectives of culturally and linguistically diverse and Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people. ACSQHC, Sydney.

<sup>65</sup> Australian Bureau of Statistics in Capital Health Network 2019, *Needs Assessment Summary, Indigenous Health.* Capital Health Network, Canberra.

<sup>66</sup> Australian Commission for safety and quality in health care. April 2017. Consumer health information needs and preferences, perspectives of culturally and linguistically diverse and Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people. ACSQHC, Sydney.

<sup>67</sup> Closing the Gap PBS Co-Payment Measure. Commonwealth Department of Human Services. Accessed 1 June 2019 at:

https://www.humanservices.gov.au/organisations/health-

professionals/topics/education-guide-closing-gap-pbs-co-payment-measuresupporting-indigenous-health/31811

<sup>68</sup> Capital Health Network. 2018. *Baseline Needs Assessment Summary – Vulnerable Populations.* Capital Health Network, Canberra.

<sup>69</sup> Independent Living Centre WA. *Adult Communication Boards.* Accessed 1 June 2019 at: <u>https://ilc.com.au/example-communication-books-and-boards/adult-communication-boards/</u>, Health Passport. Ministry of Health, New Zealand. Accessed 19/06-2019 at: <a href="https://www.health.govt.nz/your-health/services-and-support/health-care-services/health-passport">https://www.health.govt.nz/your-health/services-and-boards/</a>, Health Passport. Ministry of Health, New Zealand. Accessed 19/06-2019 at: <a href="https://www.health.govt.nz/your-health/services-and-support/health-care-services/health-passport">https://www.health.govt.nz/your-health/services-and-support/health-care-services/health-passport</a>

<sup>70</sup> Australian Institute of Family Studies. 2008. *The nature and impact of caring for family members with a disability in Australia.* Accessed 1 June 2019 at: https://aifs.gov.au/publications/nature-and-impact-caring-family-members-di/10-empirical-findings-physical-health-carers

<sup>71</sup> Tuffrey-Wijne I, Giatras N, Goulding L, et al. 2013. *Chapter 7, Involving carers as partners in care.* In "Identifying the factors affecting the implementation of strategies to promote a safer environment for patients with learning disabilities in NHS hospitals: a mixed-methods study." Health Services and Delivery Research, No. 1.13, December 2013.

<sup>72</sup> Capital Health Network. 2018. *Baseline Needs Assessment, Summary – Vulnerable populations.* Capital Health Network, Canberra.

<sup>73</sup> Australian Bureau of Statistics. 2006. *Health Literacy – Australia*. ABS, Canberra.

<sup>74</sup> Australian Bureau of Statistics. 2019. *National Health Survey, Health Literacy, 2018.* ABS, Canberra.

<sup>75</sup> Australian Government. July 2015. *Medication management,* cited in Capital Health Network, *Health priority, aged care.* 2018, Needs Assessment Summary. Capital Health Network, Canberra.

<sup>76</sup> Capital Health Network 2016. *Older People.* Baseline Needs Assessment. Capital Health Network, Canberra

<sup>77</sup> Commonwealth of Australia Royal Commission into Aged Care Quality and Safety Background Pape 1 – Navigating the maze: an overview of Australia's current aged care system. Accessed 19/06/2019 at: <at

https://agedcare.royalcommission.gov.au/publications/Pages/default.aspx>

<sup>78</sup> Broder J et al. 2017. *Health literacy in childhood and youth: a systematic review of definitions and models.* In BMJ Public Health 17, article number: 361 (2017).

<sup>79</sup> Health Care Consumers' Association South Australia. *Health Literacy.* Accessed 1 June at: https://www.hcasa.asn.au/health-literacy

<sup>80</sup> Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality. AHRQ Health Literacy Universal Precautions Toolkit, 2<sup>nd</sup> edition. Accessed 1 June 2019 at: <AusAhttps://www.ahrq.gov/professionals/quality-patient-safety/qualityresources/tools/literacy-toolkit/index.html>

<sup>81</sup> ACT Health. Digital Health Strategy 2019-2029. ACT Government, Canberra. Accessed 19/06/2019 at: <a href="https://www.health.act.gov.au/sites/default/files/2019-05/Digital%20Health%20Strategy%202019-2029.pdf">https://www.health.act.gov.au/sites/default/files/2019-05/Digital%20Health%20Strategy%202019-2029.pdf</a>

<sup>82</sup> ACT Health. Quality Strategy 2018-2028. ACT Government, Canberra. Accessed at: <u>https://www.health.act.gov.au/sites/default/files/2018-</u>
 <u>10/Quality%20Strategy%20Booklet.pdf</u>, page 19.

<sup>83</sup> ACT Health Quality Strategy 2018-2028. ACT Government Canberra. Accessed
 at: https://www.health.act.gov.au/sites/default/files/2018 10/Quality%20Strategy%20Booklet.pdf

<sup>84</sup> Draft ACT Health Territory Wide Health Services Framework 2017-2027, 18
 September 2017 V1.4. Accessed 19/06/2019 at:

https://www.health.act.gov.au/sites/default/files/2018-

09/Territory%20Wide%20Health%20Services%20Framework%20%28TWHSF%29-18Sept17-with%20draft.pdf

<sup>85</sup> ACT Health, 2013. ACT Chronic Conditions Strategy – Improving Care and Support, 2013-18. Australian Capital Territory, Canberra: ACT Government

<sup>86</sup> ACT Government *Human Services Blueprint.* Accessed 19/06/2019 at: https://www.betterservices.act.gov.au/human-services-blueprint

<sup>87</sup>Bilateral agreement – Co-ordinated care reforms to improve patient health outcomes and reduce avoidable demand for health services. Accessed 1 June 2019 at:

<http://www.federalfinancialrelations.gov.au/content/npa/health/other/Signed\_bilatera I\_agreement\_ACT.pdf>

<sup>88</sup> Australian Commission on Safety and Quality in Health Care. 2017. *National Quality and Safety Health Service (NQSHS) Standards.* Accessed 19/06/2019 at: <a href="https://www.safetyandquality.gov.au/standards/nsqhs-standards">https://www.safetyandquality.gov.au/standards/nsqhs-standards</a>

<sup>89</sup> RACGP *Standards for General Practice 5<sup>th</sup> edition.* Accessed 19/06/2019 at: <a href="https://www.racgp.org.au/running-a-practice/practice-standards/standards-5th-edition/standards-for-general-practices-5th-ed">https://www.racgp.org.au/running-a-practice/practice-standards/standards-5th-edition/standards-for-general-practices-5th-ed</a>

<sup>90</sup> Registered nurses standard for practice, Nursing and Midwifery Board of Australia
 1 June 2016

<sup>91</sup> Australian Commission on Safety and Quality in Health Care. 2012. *Health Literacy Stocktake Consultation Report*. ACSQHC, Sydney.

<sup>92</sup> Living a healthy life with long-term conditions. 2017. ACT Health Chronic Disease Management Unit. Accessed 19/06/2019 at: <a href="https://www.health.act.gov.au/our-services/chronic-disease-management">https://www.health.act.gov.au/our-services/chronic-disease-management</a>>

<sup>93</sup> Using health services in the ACT. 2015. ACT Government Health Directorate. Accessed 19/06/2019 at: https://health.act.gov.au/sites/default/files/2018-10/Using%20Health%20Services%20in%20the%20ACT%20.pdf

<sup>94</sup> ACT Government Health. 2018. Consumer Handouts Policy.

<sup>95</sup> Rudd, R. 2010. The Health Literacy Environment Packet, *First Impressions and a Walking Interview* Accessed 19/06/2019 at:

<http://www.centralwestgippslandpcp.com/wp-content/uploads/2011/12/Module-5-Rima-Rudd-Health-literacy-environment\_activity\_packet.pdf>

<sup>96</sup> ACT Government *Human Services Blueprint*. Accessed 19/06/2019 at: https://www.betterservices.act.gov.au/human-services-blueprint

<sup>97</sup> ACT Government, Office for Mental Health and Wellbeing Work Plan 2019-2021.
Accessed 19/06/2019 at: https://www.health.act.gov.au/sites/default/files/2019-05/Office%20for%20Mental%20Health%20Work%20Plan%202019%20-%202021.pdf.

<sup>98</sup> Healthy Living. ACT Government. Accessed 19/06/2019 at: <a href="https://www.act.gov.au/healthyliving>">https://www.act.gov.au/healthyliving></a>

<sup>99</sup> See for example Capital Health Network 2017, *Annual Report, Heart Failure Care initiative*, page 16. Accessed 19/06/2019 at:

https://www.chnact.org.au/sites/default/files/CHN-Annual-Report-2016-17.pdf

<sup>100</sup> Capital Health Network. *Service delivery model - Transitions of Care Pilot.* Accessed 19/06/2019 at:

<https://www.chnact.org.au/sites/default/files/ACT\_PHN\_Attachment\_A\_ToC\_Servic e\_Delivery\_Model.pdf>

<sup>101</sup> *Healthy Living.* ACT Government. Accessed 19/06/2019 at: <a href="https://www.act.gov.au/healthyliving>">https://www.act.gov.au/healthyliving></a>

<sup>102</sup> ACT Government Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Health Unit *Beyond today it's up to you.* Accessed 19/06/2019 at:

<https://aodknowledgecentre.ecu.edu.au/key-resources/programs-and-projects/1723/?title=Beyond%20Today%20-%20It%27s%20Up%20to%20You>

<sup>103</sup> Using Health Services in the ACT. 2015. ACT Government Health Directorate.
 Accessed 19/06/2019 at: https://health.act.gov.au/sites/default/files/2018 10/Using%20Health%20Services%20in%20the%20ACT%20.pdf

<sup>104</sup> ACT Health Directorate. Your Health Options. Accessed 19/06/2019 at: <<u>https://health.act.gov.au/hospitals-and-health-centres/canberra-hospital/wards-and-departments/emergency-department/your-health-options</u>> <sup>105</sup> Living a health life with long-term conditions. 2017. ACT Health <u>Chronic Disease</u> <u>Management Unit. Accessed 19/06/2019 at: <a href="https://www.health.act.gov.au/our-services/chronic-disease-management">https://www.health.act.gov.au/our-services/chronic-disease-management</a></u>

<sup>106</sup> ACT Government Health Directorate. *Advance Care Planning*. Accessed 19/06/2019 at: <<u>https://health.act.gov.au/services/advance-care-planning</u>>

<sup>107</sup> ACT Government. *ACT Health Find-a-health service*. Accessed 19/06/2019 at: <a href="http://findahealthservice.act.gov.au/c/fahs?a=da&did=10000882>">http://findahealthservice.act.gov.au/c/fahs?a=da&did=10000882></a>

<sup>108</sup> *Live Healthy Canberra.* Accessed 19/06/2019 at: <a href="http://www.livehealthycbr.com.au/">http://www.livehealthycbr.com.au/</a>

<sup>109</sup> Capital Health Network. *What is health pathways?* Accessed 19/06/2019 at: <a href="https://www.chnact.org.au/healthpathways"></a>

<sup>110</sup> ACT Government. *School Nurse Program.* Accessed 19/06/2019 at: https://health.act.gov.au/services-and-programs/women-youth-and-children/childrenand-youth/school-health

<sup>111</sup> Hepatitis ACT. 2015. *Be Smart about Body Art.* Accessed 19/06/2019 at: http://hepatitisact.com.au/wp-content/uploads/2014/10/Be-Smart-about-Body-Art– Educators-Kit-for-Teachers-and-Youth-Workers.pdf

<sup>112</sup> Sexual Health and Family Planning ACT. *Schools Education Program.* Accessed 19/06/2019 at: https://www.shfpact.org.au/community-health-promotion/school-s-educations-program

<sup>113</sup> Mental Health Consumer Network. *My Rights My Decision.* Accessed 16/09/2019 at: https://www.actmhcn.org.au/mrmd/

<sup>114</sup> ADACAS. *Supported decision-making.* Accessed 19/06/2019 at: http://www.adacas.org.au/supported-decision-making/supported-decision-making/

<sup>115</sup> Mental Illness Education ACT. *Our Programs.* Accessed 19/06/2019 at: https://mieact.org.au/workshops/

<sup>116</sup> CAHMA. *Treatment Support Service.* Accessed 19/06/2019 at: https://www.cahma.org.au/TSS.html

<sup>117</sup> Where not otherwise referenced, work described in the table was reported to HCCA by representatives of these organisations in interviews and workshops held between February and July 2019.

<sup>118</sup> Mental Illness Education ACT. *Our Programs.* Accessed 19/06/2019 at: https://mieact.org.au/workshops/

<sup>119</sup> CAHMA. *Treatment Support Service.* Accessed 19/06/2019 at: https://www.cahma.org.au/TSS.html

<sup>120</sup> Cancer Council *Patient fact sheets.* Accessed 19/06/2019 at: <a href="https://www.cancer.org.au/health-professionals/patient-factsheets/">https://www.cancer.org.au/health-professionals/patient-factsheets/</a>

<sup>121</sup> People with Disabilities ACT. 2019. *When things go wrong in health services for people with disabilities.* Accessed 19/06/2019 at:

<https://pwdact.org.au/2019/07/when-things-go-wrong-in-health-services-for-people-with-disabilities/>

<sup>123</sup> See note 115. For general information about the organisation's work also see: Bosom Buddies ACT. *About us.* Accessed 19/06/2019 at:

<http://bosombuddies.org.au/>

<sup>124</sup> See note 115. For general information about the organisation's work also see: https://www.pallcareact.org.au/

<sup>125</sup> See note 115. For general information about the organisation also see: https://pwdact.org.au/

<sup>126</sup> ADACAS. *Advocacy* and *Supported Decision-Making*. Accessed 19/06/2019 at: <a href="http://adacas.org.au/>">http://adacas.org.au/></a>

<sup>127</sup> Companion House. Services. Accessed 19/06/2019 at: <a href="https://www.companionhouse.org.au/">https://www.companionhouse.org.au/</a>>

<sup>128</sup> Scottish Government. Making it easier, a health literacy action plan 2019-2025. Accessed 19/06/2019 at: <a href="https://www.gov.scot/publications/making-easier-health-literacy-action-plan-scotland-2017-2025/">https://www.gov.scot/publications/making-easier-health-literacy-action-plan-scotland-2017-2025/</a>

<sup>129</sup> American Medical Association 2007. Health Literacy and Patient safety: Help patients understand. American Medical Foundation and American Medical Association

<sup>130</sup> Joint Commission. *Speak Up Resources.* Accessed 19/06/2019 at: <<u>https://www.dropbox.com/sh/3e5uml0tk6myy4s/AAB0a91UJK8p8-</u><u>VkokWD0q2Ga?dl=0</u>>

<sup>131</sup> What is Words for Wellbeing? Ipswich Library. Accessed at 19/06/2019 at: <a href="https://www.ipswichlibraries.com.au/words-for-wellbeing/">https://www.ipswichlibraries.com.au/words-for-wellbeing/</a>>

<sup>132</sup> Paediatrics and staff development unit, ACT Health. Health Literacy Training Needs Assessment. 2016.

<sup>133</sup> Government of Western Australia Department of Health. *Patient First.* Accessed 19/06/2019 at https://ww2.health.wa.gov.au/Articles/N\_R/Patient-First.